ბიზნესის ადმინისტრირების სამაგისტრო საგანმანათლებლო პროგრამაზე ჩაბარება შეუძლია არანაკლებ ბაკალავრის დამადასტურებელი დიპლომის მქონე ან მასთან გათანაბრებულ პირს, საქართველოს კანონმდებლობით დადგენილი საერთო სამაგისტრო გამოცდისა და უნივერსიტეტის მიერ ადმინისტრირებული შიდა გამოცდის "ბიზნესის მართვასა" და უცხო ენის (ინგლისური ენა B2 დონე) გამოცდის წარმატებით ჩაბარების შემთხვევაში (ორივე საგანში მინიმალური ზღვარი - 51 ქულა). ინგლისურ ენაში TOEFL IBT 72-94 (72 - ქვედა ზღვარი); TOEFL ITP – 543; IELTS 5.0 – 6.0 (5.0 - ქვედა ზღვარი) სერთიფიკატის არსებობის შემთხვევაში მაგისტრანტი გამოცდას აღარ აბარებს.

პირის ჩარიცხვა, რომელიც არ არის საქართველოს მოქალაქე, რეგულირდება საქართველოს კანონით უმაღლესი განათლების შესახებ.

# გამოცდაზე დაიწერება:

- ა) 25 ღია კითხვა, თითოეული მათგანი შეფასდება მაქსიმუმ 3 ქულით (სულ 75 ქულა),
- ბ) 25 დახურული ტესტი, თითოეული სწორი პასუხი  $^{2}$  შეფასდება  $^{2}$  ქულით, არასწორი კი  $^{2}$  ქულით (სულ  $^{2}$  ქულა).

ტიპური საკითხები და ტესტები მაგისტრატურის.

# დახურული ტესტები

ტესტი 1. მარკეტინგის სტრატეგია ნიშნავს მიზნის რაციონალურ, ლოგიკურ :

- ა) სისტემას
- ბ) პრინციპს
- გ) წყობას

ტესტი 2. რას უწოდებენ მარკეტინგში ფირმის ძლიერი და სუსტი მხარეების ანალიზს :

- ა) SVOT-ანალიზს
- ბ) სტრატეგიას
- გ) პრინციპებს

# ტესტი 3. მენეჯმენტის ფუნქციებია (გადახაზე ზედმეტი) ა) დაგეგმვა ბ) ორგანიზება გ) განვითარება დ) გამღოლა ე) კონტროლი ტესტი 4. რა არის დეპარტამენტი? ა) საწარმო

- ბ) მართვის ორგანო
- გ) ერთად მომუშავე ადამიანთა ჯგუფი
- დ) ყველა პასუხი სწორია

# ტესტი 5. მიკრო გარემოზე მოქმედი ფაქტორებია:

- ა) ეკონომიკური მდგომარეობა, ბაზრის ინსტიტუტები, სამეცნიერ0-ტექნიკური პროგრესი, საზოგადოებრივი კულტურული დონე
- ბ) მიმწოდებლები. მომხმარებლები. კონკურენტები, დაქირავებული მუშები. კანონები.
- გ) უცხოური ინვესტიციები, ექსპორტ-იმპორტი, ერთობლივი საწარმოები
- დ) საფონდო ბირჟა

# ტესტი 6. რამდენი ფუნქცია აქვს ფულს?

- s) 1
- გ) 2
- გ) 3
- **w**) 4
- ე) 5

# ღია კითხვები . თითო ფასდება 3 ქულით

- 1. მყიდველზე ორიენტირებული მარკეტინგული სტრატეგიის შექმნა.
- 2. განმარტეთ კომპანიაზე ტექნოლოგიურ და ბუნებრივ გარემოში არსებული ძირითადი ტენდენციების გავლენები.
- 3. რა სხვაობაა "მართვასა" და "მენეჯმენტს შორის"?
- 4. რას მოიცავს გაძღოლა?
- 5. განმარტეთ ბიზნესის კონცეფციები (კრიტიკული, პრაგმატული, პროგრესული)
- რა მიეკუთვნება დაუზღვეველ რისკებს

# ლიტერატურა:

არმსტრონგი გ., კოტლერი ფ. მარკეტინგის საფუძვლები. მე-14გამოცემა. კავკასიის უნივერსიტეტის თარგმანი. თბ., 2015. თავი  $1\cdot 2\cdot 3\cdot$ 

გარეთი, რ. ჯონსი., მენეჯმენტი, 2011

სტეფენ პ. რობინსი, მარი კოუტლერი, მენეჯმენტი, 2019

შენგელია, თ. ბიზნესის ადმინისტრირების საფუძვლები. თბილისი: უნივერსალი . 2018.

**წერითი გამოცდა (ტესტირება B2 დონე) უცხო ენა - ინგლისური** (მაქსიმალური ქულა - 100, მინიმალური კომპეტენციის ზღვარი -51 ქულა)

#### **TEST**

# Task I. Read the text and answer the questions below: (total 8 points)

She knew the street backwards, of course. How many times had she been dragged up it as a child by the wrist, whining and snivelling, always wishing she were somewhere else? Now she had no desire to be anywhere but here. This bustling traffic, these fuming buses, these chipped paving stones and boarded-up shop fronts, they were *hers*. Here, she would grow from defiant teenager to independent woman. When she was an old woman, she would gaze out over the lawns and say 'Ah, Knox Road, that's where I really came into my own'.

Number 126 was only a short walk from the bus stop, and she heaved her multiple bags onto her shoulders and trudged off, trying to maintain the elation as the straps dug into the flesh of her neck and fingers. Number 126 was set back slightly from the main road, with a concrete path and weedpatch at the front. The window frames were rotten and the paint chipped. Holly tried not to mind.

It was what was *inside* that counted, after all. The coming-together of six individuals from diverse backgrounds. discussing politics, culture and art late into the night, sharing ideas, recipes, milk, shower gel and lovers – that would be what she'd look back on of course, not the paintwork. In the absence of either a bell or knocker, she rapped firmly on the door.

There was no reply. Holly peered through gap in curtains in the downstairs window, but there was nothing but gloom within. She could hear a faint thudding of a bass beat, but was not sure which house it belonged to. She rapped more firmly, and was searching for a pebble to throw to the upstairs window when the door opened. A shirtless, overweight twenty-something, with bleary eyes and greasy hair stood in the doorway wearing boxer shorts and mismatched socks.

"I've come for the upstairs room, I'm the new tenant," said Holly brightly.

The man grunted slightly and moved aside. He gestured up the dim, uncarpeted stairway and began to shuffle along the dark hallway to the rear of the house.

"Top floor, is that right? I guess I just follow my nose!" Holly gave a high laugh, and received another grunt in reply. Then the man was gone.

Not to worry, he must be the quiet moody type, thought Holly, too caught up in his own profound thoughts for inane chit-chat. One day she would penetrate his hard outer shell and release the free spirit inside. Anyway, now for the stairs.

The four flights of stairs would be worth it, she'd decided when she picked out the flat, even if it did mean her going downstairs to get to the bathroom, because the room faced the front, and she could

watch the world scurry by as she sipped her morning coffee. Kicking one bag in front and dragging the others behind, she finally made it up the four flights and flung open the door to her new room, her new haven, her new adult life.

Peeling beige wallpaper, a lumpy mattress on a chipboard bedframe, a bare light bulb, a flat-pack wardrobe inexpertly put together. All this, Holly could just about put up with, but when she saw the view from her window – a dull patch of grey sky, invariable whatever the angle, she finally had to admit to herself that her adult life was not getting off to a great start.

#### 1 What can be inferred from the text?

- a) This is Holly's first time living away from home.
- b) Holly visited the house before deciding to move in.
- c) Holly is new to this part of the town.
- d) Holly already knows someone who lives in this house.

#### 2. Where is Knox Road?

- a) in a town centre
- b) in a suburb
- c) in a village
- d) on a housing estate

#### 3. Which word best describes 126 Knox Road?

- a. austere
- b. run-down
- c. quaint
- d. pristine

### 4. What can be inferred about the character of Holly?

- a. She is a daydreamer.
- b. She is ambitious.
- c. She is prejudiced.
- d. She is reckless.

#### 5. Which one is NOT true of 126 Knox Road?

- a. There isn't a front garden.
- b. The window frames need painting.
- c. There isn't a doorbell or a door knocker.

**d.** The downstairs curtains are drawn.

# 6. What can be inferred about the man who opened the door?

- a. He owns the property.
- b. He had not expected Holly.
- c. He lives in the front, ground floor room.
- d. He had been asleep.

### 7. Which one is NOT true of Holly's room?

- a. It is on the fourth floor.
- b. It is furnished.
- c. It has an en suite bathroom.
- d. It is at the front of the house.

### 8. Which best describes the change in Holly's emotions?

- a.  $nervous \rightarrow optimistic$
- b. optimistic → disillusioned
- c. disappointed  $\rightarrow$  resigned
- d. eager  $\rightarrow$  nervous

### Task II.

You are going to read an article about new types of university courses. Seven sentences have been removed from the article. Choose from the sentences A-H the one which fits each gap. There is one extra sentence which you do not need to use. (total 7 points)

- **A** We have local apocalypses in our world today, in the form of earthquakes, hurricanes and terrorist attacks.
- **B** TV shows have long launched spin-off products in the form of merchandise and video games.
- C If successful, the edutainment experiment could spawn a huge range of other TV show/university hybrid courses.
- **D** Until now, online learning experiences have been able to deliver great videos and quizzes, but student interaction was minimal and the experience for learners has been impersonal.
- **E** Experts from the Centre for Education and Employment have reservations about the value of such online courses where there is no formal assessment or contact between the students and those delivering the courses.

F The course will consist of eight modules including a physics module on 'the science of decay', a public health module on the study of epidemics and a mathematics module on population dynamics.

G The University of California, which has a huge reputation to uphold, said that there had been no dumbing down in the design of the course.

**H** Millions of students sign up for online education courses each year.

·
Unit 1 reading 1
The boundaries between education and entertainment are beginning to blur, and a new type of learning, in which education merges with entertainment, is emerging – 'edutainment'. 9
But now US television company AMC has teamed up with the University of California to produce an online course based on the TV show, <i>The Walking Dead</i> , which features apost-apocalyptic world ridden with zombies.
With an audience of 10 million, student numbers for the course are expected to be in the hundreds of thousands. 10
Academics from the University of California say that the online course will be a 'legitimate educational experience' and tackle serious issues from the fields of science, public health, nutrition, psychology and sociology. 11
However, students will gain no formal qualifications or credits on successful completion of the course. 12
It insisted that all modules had been made as academically rigorous as those taught on the university grounds. One lecturer in social science stated that the university already used contemporary media examples to make theories more relevant to students, and this course was merely taking this concept one step further. 'The curriculum is very real,' says Josh Coates, head of Infrastructure and designer of the online platform. 13
'The fact that the context is this fictional world of an apocalypse is incidental. This course gives us

the opportunity to educate people about the science of disasters.'

The market for massive open online courses, or MOOCs, is rapidly expanding. 14 \_\_\_\_\_

However, millions fail to complete the courses, suggesting that they pose a real challenge to online learners. Part of this experiment is to find out whether the power of television can reduce the high drop-out rate characteristic of MOOCS.

The university is taking this opportunity to hone the way it delivers online courses. 15 \_\_\_\_\_

With the increasing demand for online courses, these are issues that universities looking to invest in online learning are increasingly having to face.

Task III. You are going to read an article in which four people comment on a book they have read recently. For questions 16-30, choose from the people A-D. The people may be chosen more than once. (total 15 points)

Like most companies in an increasingly globalised world, our firm does business with other firms abroad. Company cultures vary worldwide, and it is important for delegates from our company to recognise how company culture overseas might be different from our own. This document will give you a brief guide to company culture in the countries we associate with.

#### Russia

Until recently, people and businesses were oppressed by the state and this has affected people's attitudes. It is not uncommon for laws to be ignored and taxes to go unpaid. In some cases, only contracts between close personal friends are acknowledged. Therefore, networking is vital for successful business. Presently, the legal situation in Russia is in a state of flux, with laws constantly being rewritten. Those that exist are often unenforceable. Most agreements are therefore made on a trust basis, so it is vital that personal relationships do not break down. The management style is centralised and directive. Too much debate can indicate a lack of decisiveness. Subordinates take orders from the 'big boss'. Many westerners see this as a lack of initiative on the part of middle managers, but in actual fact, middle managers have little power. Most delays occur because the question has not been presented to actual decision-maker. However, things are changing in Russia. The old regime is gradually being replaced by western business style, and younger managers will have a much more modern approach than their older counterparts.

#### **SouthKorea**

South Korea is one of the world's most successful economies, having seen five consecutive decades of high economic growth. When faced with adversity, South Koreans change direction quickly and effectively. Despite the frantic economic growth, South Korean society is still very conservative and conformist due to the influence of Confucian values. Companies are hierarchical and regimented and 'face' is very much valued. Consequently, change can sometimes be slow and painful. Managers are paternalistic, authoritative figures who expect their instructions to be carried out obediently and respectfully. In return, they give their subordinates support and help, not only in work issues but in home issues as well. Group harmony is important, so South Koreans avoid confrontation and blame, especially among people of equal rank. Friendship is therefore vital to business success. The Korean saying 'make a friend first and a client second' sums this up exactly.

#### Australia

Australia has a relatively small population in relation to its vast size. Its geographic isolation and its small domestic market mean that international trade is essential to guarantee future prosperity. Increasingly, this is done in countries in Asia rather than Commonwealth countries. Australian managers are not considered to have superior status to other workers. Their jobs are just different. Authoritative management styles are not appreciated among Australians workers. Instead, managers adopt a more consultative and inclusive style which encourages open debate. Challenging superiors

is acceptable, indeed it is a sign of commitment and professionalism. Outsiders may consider such dialogues confrontational, but Australians regard them as effective ways to communicate ideas. Australian managers like to be seen as 'one of the boys' and they are more likely to socialise with their team than segregate themselves and just mix with other managers.

#### UK

In the last half century, Britain, like many industrialised countries, has moved away from heavy engineering towards service and high-tech industries. With this has come a major shift in management style. Hierarchical systems have been swept aside and replaced by modern business models, heavily influenced by the US. The 'job for life' is rare. Neither managers nor junior workers expect to climb the corporate ladder within one company; rather, they manage their own career paths by progressing from company to company. Such short-termism can be frustrating for outsiders. British managers tend to be generalists rather than specialists, and are not necessarily the most technically competent person in the team. Instead, they are expected to have the necessary interpersonal skills to ensure the team works together effectively. They cultivate a close and humorous relationship with subordinates, which may be considered too soft. Giving direct orders can be seen as impolite, so managers often make indirect requests rather than explicit instructions, which is sometimes confusing for non-British people.

# Which country is being referred to in the statements below?

16. "The people I deal with keep moving on to new jobs."
17. "Unless you're friends, they may not honour your agreement."
18. "It's frustrating because the official regulations keep changing."
19. "Disagreements between colleagues are frowned upon."
20. "I thought the manager had the authority to make a decision, but it turned out that he didn't."
21. "The manager and another member of staff had a huge disagreement in the meeting, and no-one seemed to care."
22. "They weren't terribly charming – they just wanted to get on with making the deal."
23. "I expected the manager to have more technical knowledge than he actually did."
24. "I dealt with two companies in this country last year. One was really hierarchical, but the other was really modern."
25. "The manager kept asking me about my wife and children. I don't know why it was so important to him."
26. "He has a PhD but he never refers to himself as a doctor."

27. "I thought that there'd be tariffs to pay, but the firm seemed quite content to overlook them."
28. "I didn't realise I was expected to do it this way. I thought the manager was just offering a tip."
29. "The managers sat with the junior workers at lunch. I expected them to have their own table."
30. "I hoped the senior manager would be prepared to discuss the matter with me, but he refused to engage in any form of debate."
Task IV. Choose the best word to fill the spaces. (Total 12 points)
1. a - moving; b - trembling; c- jumping; d- ratting;
2. a - corridor; b- path; c- lane; d - aisle
3. a- with; b- on; c- to; d - at
4. a - was; b - appeared; c- sat; d - showed
5. a- at b - for c - with d- by
6. a - conversing b - discussing c - debating d - negotiating
7. a- young b - youths c - juvenile d- youngster
8. a- too b - extremely c - so d- absolutely
9. a- got on b - were c - got to d- got so
10. a- disembarked b - took off c - left d- boardered
11. a- well b - good c - great d- fantastic
12. a- bumping into b - catching up with c - getting on with d- keeping up with
A first time for everybody
Joe stepped onto the aero-plane and was met by one of the cabin crew who showed him to his seat. This was his first flight and he was feeling quite nervous. His hands were (31) slightly and he was breathing deeply. He walked along the (32) of the plane and found his seat. Joe had spent a lot of time (33) planning his holiday; given this was the first time he had been abroad. Sitting next to him was an 8 year-old-boy who also (34) to be quite nervous. Joe knew he was quite good (35) children, so he decided to try to calm the boy. After (36) with the boy for a few minutes, Joe produced some chocolate and gave it to him. The (37) then became quite cheerful as he explained that he loved chocolate (38) much.
The man and the boy found that they (39) well together as they chatted for the whole

flight. Joe discovered that they were on the same return flight the following week, which pleased them both. When they (40) at the terminal, Joe commented about what a very (41) flight he'd had. The young boy agreed, saying that he was looking forward to (42) Joe again on the return flight.								
Task V. Use the word given in capitals to form a word that fits in the gap in the same line. The first one is id done (0). (Total 10 points)								
Beavers								
After the recent floods, (0) <b>conservationists</b> (CONSERVE) are calling for beavers to be reintroduced to Britain. You may wonder how animals that build dams prevent floods when (43) (SURE) the opposite is true.  However, beavers construct dams in upland areas, creating small pools and (44) (DIVERT) that retain water and release water to lowland areas much more (45) (GRADUAL)								
Until the 16th century, Beavers lived wild in parts of Britain, but they were hunted to (46)								
But such measures are (50) (CONTROVERSY). Beavers recently reintroduced to Estonia have flooded large areas of forest and (51) (AGRICULTURE) land, and this, in turn, has damaged crops. As a result, it has been necessary to cull beavers when the population becomes too large. Many people think it (52) (ETHIC) to reintroduce a species which will then be killed.								
Task VI. Read the text and fill the gaps with one of the following: an article, a preposition, a conjunction or a relative pronoun. (total 10 points)								
The first woman scientist								
Hypatia, the daughter of the mathematician and philosopher Theon, was born in Alexandria, Egypt in 370 AD. For many centuries Hypatia was(53) only woman scientist to have a place in history books. Hypatia's father was the director(54) Alexandria University and he made sure his daughter had the best education available. This was unusual as most women in those days had few opportunities to study. After studying in Athens and Rome, Hypatia returned to Alexandria, the place(55) she began teaching mathematics. She became the head of the Platonist school at Alexandria and soon became very famous(56) her scientific ideas. We have no copies of her books(57) we know that she wrote several important mathematical works. Hypatia was also interested(58) technology and invented several scientific tools to help with her work. At that time many rulers were afraid of science, and anyone connected(59) it was in danger. One day, in March of 415 AD, Hypatia was attacked								

in the street (60) was killed. The name of the man. (61) attached how is not become It is
in the street (60) was killed. The name of the man (61) attacked her is not known. It is believed that her death was the starting point of (62) downfall of Alexandrian intellectual life.
Task VII. Read the text and put the verbs in brackets in the correct form. (total 14 points)
Dear Sophia,  It has been quite some time since I wrote to you last. That's because I quit my job a month ago and I was so depressed that I
Task VIII. Write one of the following compositions using 120-180 words (24 points; 12 structure/12 spelling).
I. Some people think that they can learn better by themselves than with a teacher. Others think that it is always better to have a teacher. Which do you prefer? Use specific reasons to develop your essay.
II. Many teachers assign homework to students every day. Do you think that daily homework is necessary for students? Use specific reasons and details to support your answer.